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Born in Krak¢w on march 20, 1913. My parents were middle class. 
There were over 100 members of the family.  
 
17:2:14 Father was in US before WWI, but when my father died I 
moved back to Poland. Father had wanted to go to U.S. but he 
couldn't bring wife and children over because of the quotas.  
 
3:21 It would have taken twenty-five years to bring the family 
over. There were 80,000 Jews in Krak¢w before 1939. The quotas 
weren't as bad there as in other towns.  
 
4:12 When Hitler came to power in 1933, all German Jews born in 
Poland had to be absorbed back into Poland.  
 
5:24 Then they had to absorb Jews from Czechoslovakia and other 
countries. We understood German plans for the Jews when the Jews 
were sent from Germany. The Jews could leave but couldn't keep 
belongings, then came Kristallnacht and the killings.  
 
7:2 We didn't know until 1941 that there was a type of final 
solution - something dangerous was to happen. At the end of '41-'42 
when there was a lot of killings we knew what was going on. We sent 
letters out to tell what was happening.  
 
8:47 Finished public school. Applied to Medical school. Was the 
only Jew accepted in 1930 - in school of physical education. He got 
masters in 1935 in philosophy and education. I was the only Jewish 
teacher in his field. I had a career in teaching in high school. 
 
11:15 Tragedy struck everyone in 1939. I was an officer in the 
Polish army which was unusual for a Jew. When war began, I was 
given a choice of being a POW of the Germans or the Russians. I 
chose the Germans. I went to Germany and he thought they would 
respect the Geneva Convention. I escaped and went home on October 
of 1939.  
I was supposed to report to the Gestapo but I did not. The 4,000 
that reported were killed at Auschwitz in 1940-41. 
 
14:27 I was hiding from the Gestapo between friends but he still 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 



had his gun. One day a man in a Nazi uniform knocked on the door. 
My mother let him in. I realized he was not a Gestapo. He was an 
engineer in the German army. His name was Schindler. He was in the 
business of making pens. 
 
16:42 He employed Jews in his factory. He thought Germany would 
lose the war in a short time. He was 33 years old and had a lot of 
money and respect. He could have been shot for his association with 
Jews. He told me he would try his best and stay with me. It gave us 
strength to go on.  
 
19:56 My parents and sister were killed by the Germans. He was left 
at age 27, with a 19 year old wife. Schindler was friends with all 
the people in charge of Jewish affairs. We called ourselves the 
Schindler Juden. He gave us tremendous hope. I was a leader from my 
education. You could be of service by doing little things - giving 
a piece of bread, etc. I was scheduled to go to Auschwitz, and 
Schindler got me out of it by saying that I was a professor and a 
metal polisher, and that he needed a metal polisher. For 3 1/2 
years I was under Schindlers protection. I tried to convince my 
wife to run away with me but she didn't want to. She had no 
strength and she was afraid.  
 
26:23 Wife had a job in clothing factory in Ghetto. I didn't have 
a job so I could get in and out of the Ghetto. The Germans created 
an antagonism between Jewish and Polish people in order to "protect 
each from the other" - giving them the rationale for putting Jews 
into the Ghettos. If they didn't go to the Ghettos they were 
allowed to go east. If they went east, they would be shot by the 
Russians.  
 
30:35 It would not be fair to condemn all the Poles. There were 95 
trees planted at Yad Vashem to commemorate righteous gentiles. 
Schindlers tree was among the first planted. He is buried in 
Jerusalem. At first there were 15,000 jews in the Ghetto. Soon, it 
was up to 25,000 and they were liquidated. In March 1943 there was 
an order to liquidate the Ghetto and ship people out. Subcamps 
opened near Krak¢w, and people were killed for no reason. The camp 
was called a labor camp. It was a camp of destruction. People were 
killed every day. They made humor of the tragedy and the slave 
labor.  
 
 
35:54 Those in charge of the camps were highly trained killers. 
They did not hesitate. One guard fell in love with a Jewish girl 
and he was ordered to kill her and he did.  
 
About human nature - We are the most sophisticated animal yet we 
kill for pleasure and not for food. Young people in the army are 
always trained to kill. Sometimes it's protection. But this is for 
a certain purpose and when the conditions change you go back to 
yourself. 
 
40:37 On the last day of the war when they captured Germans they 
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did not kill them because they would not lower themselves. From 
point of hatred, justice should be with the court.  
 
In the last moments in Schindlers camp, the Gestapo was supposed to 
liquidate all the Jews because the Russians and the Americans were 
coming. Schindler supplied the men with a few arms so they could 
surprise the Gestapo. We stayed in camp for three days surrounded 
by Russians, Americans, and Germans before the Russians came in and 
liberated the camp.  
 
46:07 I stayed in camp for a while and got friendly with two 
Russian officers. They told me about the beauty of Russia. Just to 
be nice, I said he would go to Moscow. They told me then that 
Russia was a terrible place to live. I asked why the officer did 
not leave, and he said that if he did his family would be killed. 
So, I came to the U.S. I made a decision after the war not to 
return to Poland. There were rumors there of pogroms for returning 
Jews. The tragedy was the survivors looking for sympathy. There was 
none because there was no help. I knew he'd never go back to 
Poland.  My wife was afraid to go to the border. Both of us were 
frail. When we went to Germany we had many opportunities to go to 
Israel. We didn't because I was involved with the U.N. I was 
involved in a program that got papers for children. 
 
53:26 Many students got UN school diplomas and could travel and go 
to other schools. There was a lot of regret about not going to 
Israel. In US I couldn't utilize my job. I couldn't speak English 
at all. My wife had some knowledge of French and of English. In 
1947, when we came to the U.S., had two words. In the beginning I 
was a little upset, but I knew that life had to go on. After three 
weeks in new York I opened a handbag repair shop on 5th avenue and 
46 street.  
 
56:50: New York was a bad atmosphere for me. I had a bad back from 
the whipping in the camp. I was told that Beverly Hills California 
was a good place. I have lived there since 1950. I have two 
children, my son has a masters in economy and my daughter is 
studying psychology, but they both work in my business. 
 
00:37 I have to have a positive attitude. Sometimes women sang in 
the camps when the killing was going on. When it's very dark, 
somehow, someway, a little light will come over. It's true! Like 
the rumors that Switzerland would send food. 
 
3:34 People said we went like sheep to the slaughter. That's not 
true. People were dying with dignity in the camp. This was the way 
of resisting - not giving in to the murderers. A father and a son 
were deep in prayer and they were told to get back to work. They 
didn't hear , and they were both shot. Shot while they were talking 
to God. This was resistance. They did not want to be disturbed. 
When you slowed the production of munitions, this was resistance. 
This was done in many camps.  
 
5:20 On April 28, 1945 I got telegram from war department that my 
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production stinks and they couldn't use the bullets on the front. 
Jewish people raised their children in a just manner. The mind is 
trained to absorb and not to kill. The moral standard is in you. If 
my life was at stake I might not hesitate to kill. (Tells 
interesting story about a guard in the camp.) 
 
11:36 On the last day of the liquidation I was thinking about 
escaping. I was behind an iron gate and I saw soldiers catch a 
woman and a baby and kill them. 
(story continues) 
Some people survive because of a combination of quick thinking and 
ingenuity. He showed that he was not afraid. A lot of young people 
survived because they were quick. Maybe 2000 years of suffering 
gave them the inner strength. 
 
17:33 These survivors gave great assets to the community. They and 
their children are all giving something to the community. From my 
family of 100 there were only three survivors. 
The Schindler list was instrumental - a person can get involved and 
help others to survive. 1,300 Schindler Jews became 3,000. 
Schindler showed photographs. The amount of food that Schindler 
gave us was a great help. The best thing he did was to save 116 
shelters in 1945. 
 
26:00 Biggest lesson from the experience is that humanity could 
learn something. Right now, we haven't learned anything . We are 
still committing the same crimes now - maybe on not as large a 
scale. 
.END. 
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